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B. GLOVER STUMP,              )
                              )
         Petitioner,          )
                              )
vs.                           )     CASE NO. 91-4304
                              )
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                              )
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______________________________)

                            RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, final hearing in the above-styled case was held in
Orlando, Florida, on January 30 and 31 and February 17 and 18, 1992, before
Robert E. Meale, Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

                              APPEARANCES
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                      200 East Robinson Street
                      Suite 1110
                      Orlando, Florida  32801-4334

     For Respondent:  George Barford
                      Cathleen G. Bell
                      Carlton, Fields, et al.
                      P.O. Box 3239
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                        STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether Respondent is guilty of unlawful
employment discrimination.

     During the hearing, the undersigned bifurcated the hearing, pursuant to the
parties' request, so that only the liability issue was tried.  If the Florida
Commission on Human Relations were to determine that Respondent committed
unlawful employment discrimination against Petitioner, the Commission should
enter an order remanding the case to the undersigned for an evidentiary hearing
to determine the relief to which Petitioner would be entitled.

                    PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     By Charge of Discrimination dated September 10, 1990, Petitioner alleged
that Respondent was guilty of unlawful age discrimination in employment when it
forced him to retire at age 58 years.  On May 28, 1991, the Florida Commission
on Human Relations entered a Notice of Determination:  No Cause.



     On July 10, 1991, the Commission transmitted to the Division of
Administrative Hearings a Petition for Relief alleging that Respondent had
unlawfully discriminated against Petitioner on the basis of his age.  The
Petition for Relief alleges that, on February 23, 1990, Respondent advised
Petitioner, who was born on August 17, 1932, that he had to retire due to a
corporate reorganization.  The Petition for Relief alleges that younger, less
qualified employees received more favorable treatment, including not being asked
to retire or resign.

     In its Answers and Defenses filed July 18, 1991, Respondent denies the
material allegations.

     At the hearing, Petitioner called six witnesses and offered into evidence
17 exhibits.  Respondent called eight witnesses and offered into evidence eight
exhibits.  All exhibits were admitted into evidence except Petitioner Exhibit 13
(Paragraph 1 admitted only) and Respondent Exhibit 5.

     The parties stipulated during the hearing to jurisdiction and that
Respondent meets the statutory definition of an employer.  Pursuant to an order
entered by the undersigned during the hearing, Respondent filed on February 25,
1992, an SAA-II form for Personal Lines Managers.  After careful review, the
undersigned deems the form, which includes the name of R. Hennig, to be largely
irrelevant and, to the extent possibly relevant, repetitious.  Prior rulings
limiting Petitioner's discovery and evidence therefore remain unchanged.

     With leave of the undersigned, Respondent filed on February 27, 1992, a
Motion to Strike Portions of Deposition Testimony and Interrogatories.  Except
strictly insofar as the material involves Hennig-type material, the motion is
denied.

     A transcript was filed March 11, 1992.  Each party filed a proposed
recommended order.  Treatment of the proposed findings is detailed in the
appendix.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was born on August 17, 1932.  On February 6, 1957, he joined
Respondent where he worked continuously until February 23, 1990.

     2.  Respondent is a large insurer marketing Commercial Lines insurance,
Personal Lines insurance, and Financial Services.  Personal Lines is basically
property and casualty insurance for homes and motor vehicles.  Financial
Services is largely devoted to life insurance.  Commercial Lines involves
various business coverages, such as multi-peril coverage for property, business
interruption coverage, and products liability insurance.

     3.  In Commercial Lines, Respondent markets policies through independent
insurance agents, except for certain large national accounts.  These agents are,
in effect, Respondent's customers because they typically compare prices among
various insurers in order to obtain for their clients the lowest premium cost
for comparable coverage.

     4.  Underwriting is the process by which the insurer sets the price to
cover a certain risk.  Underwriting Personal Lines is simplified by the
regulatory framework imposed upon this market.  Underwriting Financial Services
does not play a significant role in this case.



     5.  Underwriting Commercial Lines is a more complex matter.  The exposures
are considerably greater than exposures in personal lines.  Also, the risk
factors are more difficult to identify and assess.  The commercial underwriting
process is more subjective and involves careful consideration of various
underwriting factors.  For example, in the case of proposed multi-peril
insurance for a commercial building, the underwriter would consider, among other
factors, building age, type of construction, availability of fire protection,
type of occupant, and activities conducted by the insured.

     6.  The underwriting process begins when the insurance agent solicits a
piece of business and presents it to Respondent's underwriters to see if
Respondent will insure the risk and, if so, at what premium.  The underwriter
must basically decide, based on his assessment of the risk and exposure, whether
Respondent has a reasonable chance of making a profit on the business that the
agent has presented to the insurer. Underwriting profits result from the excess
of premiums over the total of the costs of obtaining the business plus losses.

     7.  Petitioner was involved in underwriting and marketing Commercial Lines
during his entire 33-year career with Respondent.  After only five years,
Petitioner became Respondent's youngest Manager of a Department.  He managed a
Casualty, Fidelity, and Surety Lines Department.  After a minor operational
reorganization about two and one-half years later, Respondent undertook a more
substantial reorganization around 1967, after which Petitioner was assigned to
manage a Casualty and Property Department.

     8.  In 1969, Petitioner experienced a third reorganization and became the
manager of a Commercial Lines Department.  At this time, Respondent separated
Personal Lines from Commercial Lines.  Financial Services appears to have
developed as a separate line at a later date.

     9.  The Commercial Lines functions remained largely unchanged until 1986 1/
when Respondent undertook a major reorganization of its operations.  With this
restructuring, Respondent converted its field operations from a mono-line to
multi-line arrangement.

     10.  Before this reorganization in the mid-1980's, Commercial Lines was an
independent operation from the field to the home office in Hartford,
Connecticut.  At the top of the managerial chart was the Vice President--
Commercial Lines, who worked in the home office.  The nation was divided into
four regions.  Each region had a Regional Vice President--Commercial Lines,
Regional Vice President--Personal Lines, and probably a Regional Vice President-
-Financial Services.

     11.  Each Regional Vice President had persons occupying staff managerial
functions and, in the field, Commercial Lines Managers.  There were four
Commercial Lines Managers in the 11- state Atlantic 2/  Region, which contained
Florida.  Two to four Marketing or District Managers served each Commercial
Lines Manager.

     12.  Immediately prior to the 1986 reorganization, Petitioner was serving
as the Regional Vice President--Commercial Lines for the Atlantic Region.  The
Regional Vice President-- Personal Lines for the Atlantic Region was Reese
Johnson, who had known Petitioner since college.  Jack Arnold, who had known
Petitioner since shortly after joining Respondent in 1968, was the Commercial
Lines Manager for Florida.  During this period, Terry Stevens was a Marketing
Manager--Commercial Lines in the Atlantic Region.



     13.  The 1986 reorganization resulted in the creation of 12 regions
nationally.  The Gulf Region comprised Florida and Mississippi.  Each region had
a single Regional Vice President. The staff positions serving the Regional Vice
President were enlarged.  These positions were:  Regional Underwriting
Officer
Regional Underwriting Officer--Financial Services, Regional Operations Officer,
and Regional Services Officer--Personal Lines/Commercial Lines.

     14.  Personal Lines Underwriters worked directly under the Regional
Underwriting Officer--Personal Lines.  However, in Commercial Lines and
Financial Services, the organizational chart contained another level.  An Agency
Operations Manager supervised the Agency Operations Department.  In the Gulf
Region, there were five Agency Operations Departments:  Jackson, Mississippi;
Orlando, Tampa, Jacksonville, and Miami or Ft. Lauderdale.

     15.  Beneath the Agency Operations Manager were Commercial Lines
Underwriting Managers, Financial Services Managers, and Agency Representatives.
The Agency Representatives called on independent insurance agencies to solicit
business. The Commercial Lines Underwriting Managers supervised staff engaged in
underwriting activities.

     16.  With the implementation of the Agency Operations Department (AOD)
system, Petitioner suffered a demotion.  Mr. Johnson was selected to serve as
the Regional Vice President for the Gulf Region, and Petitioner was selected as
AOD Manager for the Orlando office.  Mr. Arnold became the Commercial Lines
Underwriting Manager for the Orlando office.  Mr. Stevens became the Regional
Underwriting Officer--Commercial Lines, reporting, as staff management, directly
to Mr. Johnson.

     17.  The evidence discloses certain problems in Petitioner's relationships
with other employees from as far back as 1983 when he was a Regional Vice
President--Commercial Lines. Petitioner's annual evaluation dated January 15,
1984, commends him for "the strongest performance of all regions," including an
outstanding performance in the critical area of controlling expenses.  However,
the Vice President, Leslie M. Dow, advised Petitioner to "smooth. . . out the
edges" and try harder to "accept less than immediate response sometimes."

     18.  Petitioner's evaluation dated March 7, 1985, which was completed by a
new Vice President, Ralph H. Lundberg, again commends Petitioner as "one of our
outstanding Regional Vice Presidents."  However, the evaluation notes that he
"has [a] tendency to overpower peers and other departments" and cautions that he
needs "more self control with peers and other departments."

     19.  The situation appears to have deteriorated by the beginning of the AOD
era, which may explain Petitioner's demotion.  In his evaluation dated April 9,
1986, Mr. Lundberg concludes:

          [Petitioner] did a fine job as Regional Vice
          President for Commercial Lines in 1985 in diffi-
          cult times;  however, his relationships with
          other departments did not improve.  He needs to
          exercise more self-control to reestablish his
          credibility with his peers.

     20.  Replying in a space set aside for employee's comments, Petitioner
wrote, in part:



          For two years I have attempted to gain speci-
          fic insight to [sic] situations which prompt
          [Mr. Lundberg's] feelings. . . . I feel like
          I am "shadow-boxing" or trying to win a popu-
          larity contest.  It is always difficult to
          achieve quantifiable objectives with respect
          and still be popular.

     21.  Although Mr. Johnson's evaluations of Petitioner in 1988 and 1989 were
quite positive, including observations that Petitioner was qualified for
promotion, Mr. Johnson perceived problems with Petitioner's management style by
1986, if not earlier.  In general, Petitioner, while extremely protective of the
employees working under him, had difficult relations with his superiors and
employees outside of the Orlando AOD office, such as in the Personnel and
Administration Department and Claims Department.  Petitioner himself testified
that one problem with the AOD system was that it left him with insufficient
authority.

     22.  Described aptly by Mr. Johnson as a "perfectionist" and by Peyton
Hurst, who was then the Gulf Regional Underwriting Officer--Personal Lines, as
an "enlightened despot," Petitioner tended to focus on personal achievements--
extending usually to the Orlando AOD office--at the expense of broader corporate
objectives.  A recurring example of this aspect of Petitioner's management style
was his willingness to reverse adverse underwriting decisions by Petitioner's
staff when insurance agents made direct appeals to him.  By early 1990 when the
AOD structure was abandoned, Petitioner's underwriting staff had become somewhat
dispirited by having their authority with the agents regularly undermined by
Petitioner.

     23.  Without doubt, Petitioner's management style relied heavily upon
intimidation, especially when dealing with other departments within the
corporation.  One particularly graphic incident consists of an encounter
Petitioner had with Kirk Lusk, who had assumed the duties of the Gulf Regional
Operations Officer in September, 1988.

     24.  On his first day on the job, Mr. Lusk received a call from Petitioner
asking for an appointment the following day to discuss staffing issues.  When
they met the following day, Petitioner explained how he wanted more operations
staff and less Commercial Lines underwriting staff for the Orlando AOD office.
When Mr. Lusk understandably deflected the request by saying he would discuss
the matter with Mr. Johnson, Petitioner demanded, "Can't you make a decision?"

     25.  When dealing with superiors, intimidation tended to be displaced by an
adversarial stubbornness and disregard for corporate hierarchy.  Displeased by
Mr. Johnson's delay in making promotions among Petitioner's staff whom
Petitioner had recommended, Petitioner gave certain persons offices that,
according to corporate guidelines, were reserved for persons occupying higher
positions.  Although Petitioner had disclosed his intentions on site plans, he
should have known that, given the heightened importance apparently placed upon
this perquisite by Respondent's employees, the action would create a
considerable stir disruption, as it did.  Mr. Johnson had to intercede and
remove certain persons from offices to which they were not entitled.

     26.  Some of the complaints concerning Petitioner seem petty.  On one
occasion, a Vice President from the home office asked Petitioner what would make
his job easier.  Petitioner answered, "a personal computer" and immediately got
one, possibly the one then being used by the Vice President.  Although



Respondent would like to cast this incident as another example of Petitioner's
willingness to disregard normal lines of authority, it appears more likely that
the Vice President asked a simple question and received a simple answer.
Likewise, Petitioner's attempts--perhaps four or five times--to revisit
corporate policy allowing certain employees to dress casually once or twice a
month hardly seem noteworthy.

     27.  However, the evidence establishes that Petitioner's intimidating and
adversarial management style, inflexibility, and extreme independence had
alienated a number of persons for several years, even before he had become the
Orlando AOD Manager.

     28.  The evidence is not so clear as to how the Orlando AOD office fared
under Petitioner's leadership.  It appears generally to have lagged behind the
other Florida offices, although there is no clear indication of the extent of
underwriting profits or losses during this time.  There is some evidence that
the Orlando AOD office did not adhere as closely to Respondent's underwriting
guidelines as did the more profitable Tampa office.

     29.  The evidence is much clearer as to how Respondent fared during the AOD
era.  The answer is not very well.  By 1988 and 1989, the favorable market that
had prevailed for the last five or six years yielded to a soft market in which
business conditions made it more difficult for an insurer to make a profit.  In
fact, for a couple of years, Respondent suffered losses in its Commercial Lines
business nationally in excess of $100 million annually.  Respondent exacerbated
its financial problems by trying to preserve market share by pursuing business
even though premium rates had fallen precipitously.

     30.  Although some insurers have underwriting profits each year, Respondent
had not experienced an underwriting profit since the early 1980's when it
decided to abandon the AOD structure in early 1990.  Hastening its decision was
the fact that its expenses were climbing $15-20 million annually while its
premium income was falling.  At the same time that its underwriting profits were
decreasing, Respondent's investment return was under pressure due to a
concentration of about $17 billion in real estate, which was also suffering
deteriorating market conditions in the late 1980's.

     31.  Like other insurers, Respondent was forced to streamline its
operations, and this meant sizable reductions in force.  Toward this end,
Respondent returned to a mono-line structure in 1990.  In Commercial Lines, a
Vice President worked in the home office, and eight Regional Vice Presidents
occupied regional offices.  Beneath each Regional Vice President were Commercial
Lines Managers.  The Southern Region, which included Florida, contained six
Commercial Lines Managers.

     32.  Petitioner lost his job during the 1990 reorganization.  Without much
advance notice, Mr. Stevens was directed to come to Hartford on February 18,
1990.  He had been told only that the old AOD system was being dismantled and
that he would be a new Regional Vice President--Commercial Lines.

     33.  The message that the Vice President and Vice President--Commercial
Lines delivered to the new Regional Vice Presidents, including Mr. Stevens, was
that the company's surplus would, in the future, be directed only to those areas
and lines in which Respondent was making a profit or could reasonably anticipate
making a profit.  Surplus is the portion of the company's capital set aside to
cover new business and potential claims;  without surplus, new business cannot
be written.  The new Regional Vice Presidents would be highly accountable and



were directed to adopt and communicate to their employees a new entrepreneurial
attitude because the present business environment, although bad, was likely to
get worse.

     34.  The Regional Vice Presidents were told to select Commercial Lines
Managers carefully.  The Regional Vice Presidents could choose whatever number
they thought appropriate, with thoughtful consideration of expense loads.  They
were warned to find persons who would share their entrepreneurial vision. Among
other changes, commercial underwriting personnel would need to learn to deal
exclusively with larger, professional agencies that would survive the 1990's and
produce more business with lower expenses.  The Commercial Lines Managers would
also have to work more closely with Respondent's engineers and claims personnel
in marketing and underwriting, as well as cooperate with personnel in the other
two lines.

     35.  Over the next 48 hours, the eight new Regional Vice Presidents--
Commercial Lines chose 51 Commercial Lines Managers.  Various human resources
employees were available to assist Mr. Stevens and other Regional Vice
Presidents in deciding who to make Commercial Lines Manager.  Policy manuals--
namely the Staff Adjustment Program--and forms--primarily the Staff Adjustment
Analysis-I and Staff Adjustment Analysis-II--were also available to assist in
making these personnel decisions.   It is unclear to what extent employee
evaluations were available and, if available, used.

     36.  However, in the time-pressured environment in which he found himself,
Mr. Stevens decided that his Commercial Lines Managers needed two
characteristics and that he would choose persons accordingly.  Each Commercial
Lines Manager required excellent technical understanding of the product, which
meant good underwriting skills.  This would allow the Commercial Lines Manager
to use engineering and claims personnel in helping clients reduce risks and
selling policies.

     37.  Each Commercial Lines Manager also required good interpersonal skills
to coordinate with Agency Representatives, who would be involved in marketing,
and other key employees, such as underwriting staff, whose independence was
critical if Respondent was to avoid writing the kind of business that had
generated losses rather than profits in recent years.

     38.  Over the course of the weekend in Hartford, Mr. Stevens selected six
individuals to serve as Commercial Lines Managers from a group of 13 candidates.
These 13 persons, who included Petitioner, were deemed eligible because they
satisfied two criteria.  They were already located in what was to become the
Southern Region, and they had a Commercial Lines background. Mr. Stevens chose
Hugh Griffin, Colin Lowe, Lou Gutierrez, Dixie Henderson, Tom Freeman, and Dave
Bishop.

     39.  Of the 13 candidates, all but Mr. Gutierrez, who is Hispanic, are
Caucasian.  All but Ms. Henderson are men.  The only candidate 60 years of age
or older was not selected.  Of the seven candidates aged 50-59 years, including
Petitioner and Mr. Arnold, two were selected:  Mr. Gutierrez and Mr. Freeman.
Of the three candidates aged 40-49 years, two were chosen:  Mr. Griffin and Ms.
Henderson.  Both candidates under 40 years of age were selected:  Mr. Lowe and
Mr. Bishop.

     40.  Interestingly, Petitioner testified that, if he had to select the five
most qualified and he were not among the candidates, he would have selected Mr.
Lowe, Mr. Freeman, and Mr. Gutierrez, among those selected.  Petitioner would



have selected Mr. Arnold, who is aged 50-59 years, and Mr. Leaphart, who is aged
60 years or more, over at least two of the following:  Ms. Henderson, Mr.
Bishop, or Mr. Griffin (presumably over all three as Petitioner's theory of the
case is that he should have been chosen).

     41.  The evidence establishes that Mr. Stevens, who himself was aged 43
years at the time, chose the six persons as Commercial Lines Managers based upon
his criteria of technical knowledge and ability to work with people.  The
evidence establishes that Mr. Stevens concluded in good faith and with
justification that Petitioner would not satisfy the latter criterion.
Petitioner's demonstrated inflexibility and go-it- alone approach were ill-
suited for the demanding conditions facing Respondent and the new corporate
structure that it had adopted to meet these demands.

     42.  Although Petitioner obviously has outstanding technical knowledge,
there was sufficient reason for Mr. Stevens to doubt that Petitioner could
satisfy all aspects of even this criterion.  The record suggests that Petitioner
would have difficulty sufficiently distancing himself from the insurance agents
to allow underwriting staff to exercise their informed discretion as to what
business to write and at what price. Without such independence among Commercial
Lines underwriters, Respondent would be unable to modify its past underwriting
practices where it chased bad business at low prices in deteriorating markets.

     43.  The evidence also casts doubt upon Petitioner's ability to acquire the
technical skills necessary to coordinate the team approach to selling insurance.
Although Petitioner undoubtedly understood the insurance products, he likely
would not have been as adept in adapting to the new and demanding processes by
which marketing and underwriting would be undertaken.

     44.  Following the weekend during which Mr. Stevens and other Regional Vice
Presidents made their selections, the new Vice President--Commercial Lines
contacted Petitioner and arranged a meeting for February 23, 1990.  On that day,
the Vice President informed Petitioner that there was no longer any place for
him with Respondent.  Shortly thereafter, Respondent's employment terminated.

     45.  At the same time, Mr. Johnson was offered a demotion.  He declined the
offer and remained as a consultant until January, 1991, when he left the
company.  Mr. Stevens fired Mr. Arnold in March, 1990.  Mr. Lusk, who is
considerably younger than Petitioner or Mr. Johnson, lost his job to the
reorganization, was offered a job intended to last for three or four months, and
finally obtained another position with the company at the end of the interim
job.

     46.  Although the new mono-line structure remained in place, the
streamlining continued after Petitioner's departure. By April, 1991, the eight
Regional Vice Presidents--Commercial Lines had been reduced to five.  Mr.
Stevens himself was demoted to a Commercial Lines Manager in June, 1991.  Also,
the 51 Commercial Lines Managers were reduced to 33.  Messrs. Gutierrez and Lowe
lost their jobs or were demoted.

     47.  Although the market has remained soft, the 1990 restructuring and
ensuing reductions in force have been effective.  Respondent projects an $11
million profit on its Commercial Lines marketing through agencies in 1992 versus
what would have been a $50-60 million loss if the old AOD system had remained in
place.



     48.  Following his termination, Petitioner filed with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations a Charge of Discrimination that "younger
employees, with less qualifications than [Petitioner], were retained" when
Petitioner was terminated. On May 28, 1991, the Commission entered a Notice of
Determination:  No Cause.

     49.  Petitioner then commenced the present proceeding by filing a Petition
for Relief alleging:  "Other employees of the Respondent who were younger and
less qualified than the Petitioner received more favorable treatment for
severance pay than that received by the Petitioner and/or were not asked to
retire."

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     50.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter and the parties.  Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     51.  It is an unlawful employment practice for an
employer to discharge or otherwise discriminate against any individual with
respect to employment because of such individual's age.  Section 760.10(1)(a),
Florida Statutes.  It is an unlawful employment practice for an employer to
limit, segregate, or classify employees in any way that would deprive any
individual of employment opportunities or adversely affect his status as an
employee because of his age.  Section 760.10(1)(b), Florida Statutes.

     52.  The parties have stipulated that Respondent meets the definition of an
employer, as set forth in the statute.

     53.  The provisions of Chapter 760 are analogous to those of Title VII of
the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. Sections 2000e et seq.  Cases
interpreting Title VII are therefore applicable to Chapter 760.  School Board of
Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So. 2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981).

     54.  The two most prevalent means of proving a Title VII claim are
disparate treatment and disparate impact.  Wards Cove Packing Co., Inc. v.
Atonio, __ U.S. __, __, 109 S. Ct. 2115, 2130 n.13 (1989) (Stevens, J.,
dissenting, joined by Brennan, Marshall, and Blackmun, JJ.).  In the disparate
treatment case:

          there is no "discrimination" within the mean-
          ing of Title VII unless the employer intention-
          ally treated the employee unfairly because of
          race [or other prohibited factor]. Therefore,
          the employee retains the burden of proving the
          existence of intent at all times. If there is
          direct evidence of intent, the employee may have
          little difficulty persuading the factfinder
          that discrimination has occurred.  But in the
          likelier event that intent has to be established
          by inference, the employee may resort to the
          McDonnell/Burdine inquiry.  In either instance,
          the employer may undermine the employee's evi-
          dence but has no independent burden of persuasion.



109 S. Ct. at 2131.

     55.  The disparate treatment case arises when the employee alleges "that an
employer has treated that particular person less favorably than others" due to
the employee's protected status.  Watson v. Fort Worth Bank and Trust, __ U.S.
__, __, 108 S. Ct. 2777, 2784 (1988).  The "most easily understood type of
discrimination," the disparate treatment case proceeds by a series of shifting
evidentiary burdens "intended to progressively sharpen the inquiry into the
elusive factual question of intentional discrimination."  Id. (citing Teamsters
v. United States, 431 U.S. 324, 335, n.15, 97 S. Ct. 1843, 1854 n.15 (1977) and
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 255 n.8, 101 S.
Ct. 1089, 1094 n.8 (1981)).

     56.  The McDonnell/Burdine inquiry requires Petitioner to prove a prima
facie case of employment discrimination.  If he meets that burden, Respondent
has the burden of going forward with the evidence to articulate some legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for its action or failure to act.  If Respondent
produces such evidence, then Petitioner has the burden of going forward with the
evidence to show that the proffered reasons are pretextual.  See, e.g., Watson,
108 S. Ct. at 2784.

     57.  The situation is different in a disparate impact case where the
evidence "usually focuses on statistical disparities, rather than specific
incidents, and on competing explanations for those disparities."  Watson, 108 S.
Ct. at 2785.

          In contrast [to the disparate treatment case],
          intent plays no role in the disparate impact
          inquiry.  The question, rather, is whether an
          employment practice has a significant adverse
          effect on an identifiable class of workers--
          regardless of the cause or motive for the
          practice.

Wards Cove, 109 S. Ct. at 2131 (Stevens, J., joined by Brennan, Marshall, and
Blackmun, J., dissenting).

     58.  However, the disparate impact case does not require less proof than is
required to prove intentional discrimination in a disparate treatment case.

          Rather, the necessary premise of the disparate
          impact approach is that some employment prac-
          tices, adopted without a deliberately discri-
          minatory motive, may in operation be functionally
          equivalent to intentional discrimination.

Id.

     59.  Similar to the situation in disparate impact cases, the employee is
required to make a prima facie case of disparate impact.  If he has recourse to
statistics, the significance of any numerical disparities must be evaluated on a
case-by-case basis.  Watson, 108 S. Ct. at 2789 n.3.  For instance, the
employee's data base must be of sufficient size to permit meaningful statistical
analysis.  Id. at 2791.

     60.  But to prove a prima facie case, the employee must show more than
statistical disparities in the employer's workforce.  A racially balanced



workforce is no more a per se defense to charges of disparate impact than a
racially imbalanced workforce is a per se demonstration of disparate impact.
Wards Cove, 109 S. Ct. at 2124.

     61.  The employee must generally show that the "application of a specific
or particular employment practice ... has created the disparate impact under
attack."  Id.  In the case before it, the Wards Cove Court required the
plaintiffs to show that the statistical disparity of which they complained:

          is the result of one or more of the employment
          practices that they are attacking here, speci-
          fically showing that each challenged practice
          has a significantly disparate impact on employ-
          ment opportunities for whites and nonwhites.
          To hold otherwise would result in employers
          being potentially liable for "the myriad of
          innocent causes that may lead to statistical
          imbalances in the composition of their work
          forces." [Watson, 108 S. Ct. at 2787]."

Wards Cove, 109 S. Ct. at 2125.

     62.  If the employee proves a prima facie case of disparate impact, then
the burden of persuasion or going forward with the evidence shifts to the
employer.  Wards Cove.  The employer may prove "business justification" for the
challenged employment practice.  Wards Cove, 109 S. Ct. at 2126.  If the
employer establishes its "business justification" defense, then the employee may
show that the employer's legitimate business interests could be as well served
by other tests or selection devices that would reduce or eliminate the disparate
impact.  Id.

     63.  An employee may attempt to prove disparate impact based on subjective
employment decisions involving the exercise of personal judgment.  Watson.
Disparate impact cases have long been asserted based on quantifiable, more
objective employment decisions, such as those made as a result of the strict
application of standardized test results.  In a portion of the opinion written
by Justice O'Connor and joined only by Chief Justice Rehnquist and Justices
White and Scalia, 3/  the use of "high standards of proof in disparate impact
cases," at least when considering discretionary or subjective employment
decisions, is defended as follows:

          It is self-evident that many jobs, for example
          those involving managerial responsibilities,
          require personal qualities that have never
          been considered amenable to standardized testing.
          In evaluating claims that discretionary employ-
          ment practices are insufficiently related to legi-
          timate business purposes, it must be borne in mind
          that "[c]ourts are generally less competent than
          employers to restructure business practices, and
          unless mandated to do so by Congress they should
          not attempt to do it.  [Citations omitted.]

     64.  Petitioner has failed to prove disparate treatment by Respondent due
to Petitioner's age.  Petitioner obviously is in the protected class.  However,
there is no direct evidence of age discrimination in this case.



     65.  Even if it were assumed that Petitioner established a prima facie case
of disparate treatment, Respondent has shown a legitimate, nondiscriminatory
business purpose for its actions.  Petitioner was swept up in a vast corporate
restructuring to reverse declining profitability.

     66.  Of course, no employer may be allowed to mask unlawful discriminatory
practices in corporate reorganizations, such as by eliminating its aged under
the guise of reductions in force.  However, in this case, Mr. Stevens's job was
"on the line," as his later demotion has confirmed.  He was accountable to guide
his region into a new era of corporate entrepreneurship where old underwriting
practices would have to be revised.  For good reason, Mr. Stevens selected
managers based on his subjective evaluations of their technical knowledge and
ability to work with people.  The evidence is ample that Petitioner was
seriously lacking in at least the latter regard.

     67.  Petitioner tries to answer the legitimate business reasons underlying
Mr. Stevens' selections by showing that he deviated from company policy manuals,
ignored available data, and possibly manipulated the Staff Adjustment Analysis-I
scoring to ensure that the results yielded the persons whom he wanted to serve
as Commercial Lines Manager.  There is some evidence as to the last point.  But
there is some question as to the applicability and usefulness of these
materials.

     68.  Moreover, the persons selected by Mr. Stevens do not betray any intent
on his part to discriminate against Petitioner on the basis of age, as opposed
to personality.  The same problems that led to Petitioner's demotion in 1986
were present when he did not get one of the new Commercial Lines Managers
positions in 1990.  Even Petitioner does not seek the Regional Vice President--
Commercial Lines job that Mr. Stevens was given, although this job is closer to
Petitioner's position before the AOD reorganization in 1986 than is the job of
Commercial Lines Manager.

     69.  The list of 13 candidates was fairly selected based on their
background and experience.  The exclusion of others, such as R. Hennig, has been
justified based on differing emphases in background or experience.  Although
some calls were probably close, there is no evidence, direct or indirect, that
they were made with discriminatory intent.

     70.  When it came to Mr. Stevens' selections, he picked the only woman on
the list and the only Hispanic on the list.  He chose two of the seven
candidates who were in Petitioner's age group.  One of the two persons below
aged 40 whom Mr. Stevens selected was Mr. Lowe, whom Petitioner candidly
admitted was qualified and would have been one of Petitioner's five choices.

     71.  Petitioner does not argue disparate impact in his proposed recommended
order.  However, the issue of a statistical case arose during the hearing with
regard to evidentiary rulings. This issue has been resolved adversely to
Petitioner.

     72.  Consistent with the proposed recommended order, the pleadings did not
raise the issue of disparate impact.  They refer to treatment and imply that
Respondent's liability is predicated upon the existence--even if only inferred--
of discriminatory intent.  Neither charging document mentions discriminatory
impact.  The allegations and the proof do not assume that the selection process
was benign and the results discriminatory, but rather that the selection process
was tainted by discriminatory intent.



     73.  Even if disparate impact had been pleaded, Petitioner could not prove
a prima facie case of discrimination. The evidence establishes that the list was
fairly constructed. As noted above, the candidates were selected based on
background. The additional geographical limitation was justified.  The evidence
established the desirability of allowing the new Regional Vice Presidents--
Commercial Lines to have prior familiarity with their Commercial Lines Managers
and ensuring that prior relationships between Commercial Lines Managers and
insurance agents were not unduly disturbed.

     74.  The data base, which consists of only 13 names, is too small to permit
meaningful inferences to be drawn.  Even if this were not the case, the
selection of the lone woman candidate, the lone Hispanic candidate, two
candidates over 50 years (including the Hispanic candidate), two candidates over
40 years (including the female candidate), and one admittedly qualified
candidate under 40 years negates any prima facie showing of a statistic
abnormality suggestive of disparate impact.

                        RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby recommended that the Florida
Commission on Human Relations enter a Final Order dismissing the Petition for
Relief filed by Petitioner.

     RECOMMENDED this 1st day of April, 1992, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ___________________________________
                             ROBERT E. MEALE
                             Hearing Officer
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             The DeSoto Building
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway
                             Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                             (904) 488-9675

                             Filed with the Clerk of the
                             Division of Administrative Hearings
                             this 1st day of April, 1992.

                             ENDNOTES

1/  Or possibly 1985.

2/  Possibly known as the Southeast Region during all or part of this time.

3/  Justice Kennedy did not participate in the decision.  Justice Stevens
concurred only in the portion of the holding that disparate impact evidence
could be applied to subjective employment decisions and would not have
considered the nature of such proof.  Justices Blackmun, Brennan, and Marshall
concurred as to the same holding with which Justice Steven concurred, but
dissented as to the discussion of the nature of such proof.  Based on the
reliance upon Watson in the later decision in Wards Cove, Justice Kennedy agrees
with the portion of the Watson decision to which only a plurality subscribed.



           APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 91-4304

Treatment of Proposed Findings of Petitioner

1-19:  adopted or adopted in substance.

20-22:  rejected as unnecessary.

23-24:  adopted or adopted in substance.

25-26:  rejected as unnecessary and recitation of evidence.

27-29:  adopted or adopted in substance.

30:  rejected as unnecessary.

31:  rejected as subordinate.

32:  rejected as repetitious.

33:  adopted in substance.

34 and 35 (second sentence):  rejected as recitation of evidence, unnecessary,
and irrelevant.

35 (first sentence):  adopted.

36:  rejected as subordinate.

37-38:  rejected as subordinate and recitation of evidence.

39:  rejected as subordinate.

40-41:  rejected as recitation of evidence.

42:  adopted in substance.

Treatment Accorded Proposed Findings of Respondent

All are adopted or adopted in substance except as noted below.

29-31 and 33-34:  rejected as unnecessary.

40 (first two sentences):  rejected as recitation of evidence and subordinate.

52 (last sentence) and 54 (first two sentences):  rejected as unsupported by
appropriate weight of the evidence.

56-76:  rejected as subordinate.
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           NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS:

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


